[image: image1.png]



OFFICE OF THE CITY COUNCIL
CHERYL L. BROWN







117 WEST DUVAL STREET, SUITE 425
            DIRECTOR



         



  
4TH FLOOR, CITY HALL 

   OFFICE (904) 630-1452


   




JACKSONVILLE, FLORIDA  32202

     FAX (904) 630-2906







                                     

  E-MAIL: CLBROWN@coj.net

AD HOC FY2011-12 BUDGET SAVINGS REVIEW COMMITTEE 
MEETING MINUTES
April 5, 2011
3:00 p.m.

Location:  Don Davis Room, 1st floor, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street,

In attendance:  Committee Members Stephen Joost (Chair) and Warren Jones
Guest: Council Member Reggie Brown
Also: Peggy Sidman and Steve Rohan – Office of General Counsel; Kirk Sherman, Kyle Billy and Kim Taylor – Council Auditor’s Office; Kerri Stewart, Derek Igou and Sherry Hall – Mayor’s Office; Kent Olson – Budget Officer; Mickey Miller – CFO; Kevin Holzendorf – Director of Information Technologies; Devin Reed – Director of Central Operations; Jeff Clements – City Council Research; Jessica Stephens – Legislative Services Division; Tony Bates, Joe Andrews, Marcella Lowe, Greg Anderson, Diane Brown, Ted Wendler; Joe Wilhelm – Financial News and Daily Record; Steve Patterson – Florida Times-Union
Meeting Convened:  3:04 p.m.

Chairman Joost convened the meeting and welcomed the attendees.  He stated that the committee, given its limited time frame, has chosen to concentrate its efforts on understanding the operations and finances of the City’s internal service funds, particularly how they charge the user departments for the services they provide.  The first fund to be reviewed will be Fleet Management today, followed by the Information Technology Department next week.
Budget Officer Kent Olson distributed a handout providing more detailed information on the early budget projections distributed at the previous meeting.  The early preliminary budget for FY11-12 projects a $65.9 million deficit, including a $26 million reduction in property tax revenues from the current year due to falling property values (assuming no millage increase). He just heard earlier in the day from the Property Appraiser’s office that total assessed value in the city may be $100 million lower than the figure on which the $26 million reduction was based, so that deficit could grow larger.  Mr. Olson also distributed a chart showing the makeup of the “other” and “miscellaneous” budget line items questioned at the last meeting by Council Member Bishop.  The tentative budget will be prepared and presented to Council by May 1st as required by the Ordinance Code.  

Chief Administrative Officer Kerri Stewart suggested that the committee would benefit from an in-depth look at the 5-year Capital Improvement Program and the City’s future borrowing and debt service needs.  Borrowing is an important element of the City’s capital program and the Council will be well served in its budget deliberations by knowing about the future debt service projections, when existing bonds will be paid off, etc.
Council Member Jones inquired if the City knows how many foreclosed houses are in bank hands (and thus still privately owned and accruing property taxes) versus in government hands (FHA, VA, etc.) and therefore not on the tax rolls.  Ms. Stewart stated that the City has a database of foreclosures started a couple of years ago, but doesn’t know how comprehensive that information is and whether it indicates taxable status or not.

Devin Reed, Director of the Central Operations Department, made a presentation on the Fleet Management Division on behalf of the Chief of Fleet Management, Sam Houston, who could not be present.  Mr. Reed distributed a handout of a PowerPoint presentation describing the division’s mission, services, budget, and operational policies.  The division has a large, well-equipped 90-bay service facility on Commonwealth Avenue that operates from 7 a.m. to 11 p.m. on weekdays.  The division had 183 funded positions in 2002, which has been reduced to 127 (120 filled) at present and maintains approximately 5,600 vehicles and pieces of other equipment.  Fuel purchases accounts for 52% of the division’s budget and is largely uncontrollable due to market forces; other expenses have been kept relatively flat.  The division has a fuel storage capacity of 240,000 gallons at 9 fueling stations – a 14 or 15 day supply in case an emergency prevents resupply.
Because of the importance of fuel consumption to the overall Fleet budget, the division has been taking a close look at vehicles that seem to exhibit excessively high mileage to determine why those vehicles are being driven so much.  There are approximately 400 vehicles that seem to be accumulating higher than average mileage, and these are being investigated to determine the circumstances and to see if reductions can be achieved.  Mr. Reed stated that it may be time, because of fiscal constraints, to look at the viability of the take-home car policy (the “Indianapolis Plan”), particularly for the Sheriff’s Office.  The question was raised whether the use of take-home cars was considered a bargainable compensation benefit under the collective bargaining agreements, and the General Counsel’s Office was asked to provide a legal opinion on the subject.  Fleet Management has been trying to economize by extending the life of vehicles before they are replaced, sometimes to well over 100,000 miles if the use of the vehicle warrants it.  The division is also using retreaded tires whenever possible, although not on high speed pursuit vehicles.  The City has revised its vehicle idling policy to require that vehicles should be shut off if the idle time is 2 minutes or more to save fuel.
The division provides service to numerous other governmental entities (state agencies, FDOT, U.S. Marshal, the contract solid waste haulers).  They also strategically outsource work where the private sector can do it more efficiently, such as oil changes, after-hours tire service and transmission rebuilds.  The Fleet Management facility is certified to do manufacturer warranty service, which private shops cannot do.  The division has changed its policy with regard to issuing replacement vehicles to the Sheriff’s Office, changing to a system of replacing worn out vehicles directly with a new vehicle rather than providing a new vehicle to the JSO which then initiates a “bumping” system under which senior officers get the new vehicles and older cars are handed down the line to less senior officers.  The division is looking ahead to try to deal with an aging workforce – the average age of division employees is 50 and few young people seem interested in getting into automotive work.
The JEA uses a combination of Fleet Management and a private company (Auto Masters) for its vehicle maintenance needs.  The Auto Masters contract will be expiring soon and JEA is putting it out for bid again.  Fleet Management will submit a bid to try and regain the work that was privatized.

Council Member Joost asked about the number of employees, the number of hours billed, and whether user charges completely covered the cost of Fleet operations or was there some subsidy to the division’s budget from the General Fund.

The topic for the next meeting will be the Information Technology Department and the City’s borrowing and debt service practices.

The meeting was adjourned at 4:31 p.m.

Jeff Clements, Council Research Division 

4.7.11
Posted: 12:00 p.m.
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